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Quality Committee
Minutes of the meeting held on 
12 July 2017 at 09:00 in the Unipart Conference Centre
	Present:
	

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (Chair of meeting) (MH) 

	Stuart Bell
	Chief Executive (SB)

	Mark Hancock
	Medical Director (MHa)  

	Sue Haynes
	Deputy Director of Nursing (SH) deputy for Ros Alstead 

	Anne Grocock
	Non-Executive Director (AG)

	Mike Bellamy
Jonathan Asbridge
	Non-Executive Director (MB)
Non-Executive Director (JA)

	
	

	In attendance:

	Kerry Rogers
Pete McGrane

Rob Bale
	Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary (KR)
Clinical Director, Older Peoples Directorate (PMG)

Clinical Director, Adult Directorate (RB)

	Kate Riddle
	Head of Nursing, Children and Young People (KR)

	Jane Kershaw 
	Head of Quality Governance (JK)

	John Campbell

Aroop Mozumder

Salma Ashraf

Laura Smith
	Head of Nursing, Older Peoples (JC)
Non-Executive Director (AM)
Interim Lead for CQC Standards and Quality (SA)
Corporate Governance Officer (LS) (Minutes)

	Sula Wiltshire

	Director of Quality & Innovation and Lead Nurse - Oxfordshire CCG (SW)



	1.
	Welcome, Apologies for absence and Quoracy
	Action

	a
b
c
	The Chair welcomed Aroop Mozumder who would be joining the Trust as a Non-Executive Director in September. 
Apologies for absence were received from: Ros Alstead; Director of Nursing, Dominic Hardisty; Chief Operating Officer, Mike McEnaney; Director of Finance and Wendy Woodhouse; Clinical Director for Children and Young Peoples Directorate. 
The meeting was confirmed to be quorate. 
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	Update from the Quality Sub Committee Effectiveness and Annual Report
Members of the Effectiveness Sub Committee attended to provide direct feedback to the Committee. 
The Medical Director said there had been good representation across all areas however Estates attendance remained an issue. He said the sub-committee also felt it was important to have a HR representative however it had been agreed HR should only be reporting to the Well Led Sub Committee. The Trust Chair said that if this important to the work of the sub committee then they should be in attendance. The Medical Director will escalate attendance of Estates and HR representatives with the Director of Finance. 
The Deputy Director of Nursing provided an oral update on clinical audit and explained that the year had started off unfavourably due to staffing issues in the team. She said this should improve following the appointment of Salma Ashraf, Interim Lead for CQC Standards and Quality and two Audit Facilitators. 
She reported a number of audits were outstanding at the end of the year however these had reduced from the previous year. There were 3 national audits, 6 quarterly audits, 2 bi-monthly audits and 1 annual audit underway which were all on schedule. 
She explained that despite agreement from the Quality Committee to reduce the number audits there had not been an improvement due to additional audits coming in. Work was underway with the Performance Team to see if they could do some of the data work.
Anne Grocock asked whether there was a programme for Learning Disability audits. The Deputy Director of Nursing confirmed the team were aware of what audits were required and could complete these. They would be added to the annual plan.  

The Deputy Director of Nursing provided an update on NICE implementation and explained the group meet on a monthly basis with representation from each Directorate, including medics. She reported NICE implementation had improved significantly in the last year however there was more work to do in terms of evidencing compliance.  The group would be focusing on guidance of direct relevance to services.  
John Campbell provided an update from the Physical Health Group and highlighted the development of a personalised end of life care plan. The driver for this came from the Care Quality Commission (CQC) inspection which identified the care plan was not clear. He reported that a new track and trigger system was being piloted following a number of incidents involving failure to rescue. Since then 120 staff had gone through clinical simulation and human factors training. 
He explained that a lot of progress had been made with the pressure ulcer prevention project and clinical and operational staff doing quick time learning 24-48 hours after the incident. There had recently been a period of 116 days with no category 3 or 4 pressure damage. 
He said the introduction of new cardiac drug boxes had taken place and the Trust was now compliant with national guidelines. 
John Campbell reported that achievements had been made with regard to diabetes training for District Nurses and Community Hospital staff, however further work was required across the Trust. He explained that the Deputy Medical Director was focusing on the care and support provided for diabetic inpatients, including mental health wards. 

He said a Physical Health Day was planned for September which would and asked for the Committee to support this event.
Mike Bellamy said he found the report extremely helpful and was impressed by the amount of progress that had been made.
The Trust Chair asked how documentation for end of life care would be implemented. John Campbell said teams were involved with the development of documentation and there had been good energy within teams who wanted to implement this. He said they would make sure there was a programme approach to implementation. 
Kate Riddle provided an update on the Public Health Group and highlighted the Public Health Strategy which was improved in February 2016 covering four key workstreams: health promotion, smoke free, website development, and Making Every Contact Count (MECC). 

She said the key achievements from the last year were the integration with staff wellbeing and artscape, and links with Oxfordshire Sports Partnership and Public Health England. 

She reported that smoke free work continued and ward based reviews had been implemented which showed further work was needed around staff awareness, particularly regarding escorted leave. The Forensic Units are also looking into a pilot of e-cigarettes now they are licensed. 
The Committee agreed to continue to invite the sub-committees to attend Quality Committee to provide an update on challenges and how they are dealing with them. This would be reported to Board through the Committee minutes. It was agreed the Medical Director would provide a bullet point list of issues to accompany the minutes. 
The Committee noted the oral update and agreed this would be reported up to Board through the Committee minutes. 
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	Minutes of the meeting held on 10 May 2017
The Minutes were approved as a true and accurate record of the meeting.
Matters Arising 
Item 7(i-k): The Chief Executive explained the situation for CAMHS has worsened as there have been more young people admitted requiring intensive care. He said this was a national problem and 36 CAMHS Psychiatric Intensive Care Unit (PICU) beds had been closed across the country for a number of reasons. The patient on Thames House was still second on the waiting list at Rampton.  

Jane Kershaw reported that the CQC had been kept informed on the cases and would be reviewing the care for the two young people. 

Jonathan Asbridge noted the Board were responsible for ensuring safe care for patients and asked what the Non-Executives can do to help. The Chief Executive agreed to draft a letter to the Secretary of State for the Trust Chair to sign on behalf of the Non-Executive Directors. 

Sula Wiltshire agreed to contact Rachel Pearce at NHS England to escalate this issue with her. 

Actions

The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 09 November 2017 Summary of Actions would be held over to the next meeting: 5(c). 
The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 08 February 2017 Summary of Actions had been completed or were on the agenda for the meeting: 5(o), 5(p), 7(d), 7(f), 8(d), 10(b) and 15(d). 

The action against items 5(f) would be held over to the next meeting.

The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 10 May 2017 Summary of Actions had been completed, actioned or were on the agenda for the meeting: 7(l). 

The actions against items 14(i) and 2(f) had been progressed and reporting against them would be held over to the next meeting.


	SB

	4.
a

b

c

d

e

f
	Care Quality Commission (CQC) Post Inspection  Improvement Plan Update
The Deputy Director of Nursing presented paper QC 30/2017 and explained that the CQC had accepted all the Trust’s amendments on the draft report. She highlighted the main issue raised by the CQC was DBS checks for sessional GPs. Pete McGrane explained that they were struggling to get the information required to complete these and that HR and the service had been ringing these GPs on a daily basis. He said the only option was to stop paying the staff until a DBS is completed, however he said they would not be able to run the service without these staff. 

Jonathan Asbridge said the service needed to continue to support the patients. The Chair agreed and asked whether the checks were being pursued in the most effective way. Pete McGrane said a lot of work was being done but not in the most effective way. 

The Chief Executive suggested making DBS checks part of maintaining registration with the General Medical Council (GMC) however Pete McGrane explained that GPs are doing everything they are required to as GPs but not for working in secondary care. 
Jane Kershaw explained there were only 8 GPs left without DBS and a system had been put in place for all new starters. 
Jonathan Asbridge asked whether the recommendation in relation to pharmacy and the management of drugs had been progressed. Pete McGrane said it was progressing but needed more focus. 
The Committee noted the report.  
	

	5. 
a
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	Annual Update on Policy Register

The Deputy Director of Nursing presented paper QC 31/2017 which detailed the progress of all policies. She highlighted a number of policies which were overdue and explained the Director of Nursing had contacted all the sub-committee Chairs regarding these and requested extensions for the policies which were under review. 

The Trust Chair asked whether any of the overdue policies were a concern. The Deputy Director of Nursing said there were no concerns and the Director of Nursing was following all of these up. She noted the Medicine Management Policy and Fire Policy would be going for approval shortly. 
Mike Bellamy asked how the transfer of Learning Disabilities would affect policy work. The Deputy Director of Nursing said all policies were reviewed as part of the transfer and it had been agreed Learning Disabilities would use Oxford Health policies where possible. A review of specific Learning Disabilities policies would be undertaken in six months. 

The Committee noted the report.  
	

	6. 
a
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c
	Nursing Revalidation Policy 

The Deputy Director of Nursing presented paper QC 32/2017 and explained the policy stated if a nurse does not revalidate then they will be downgraded and work as a Healthcare Assistant (HCA) on a different ward. Staff Side were surprised by this and were of the view that people may forget to revalidate, however the Deputy Director of Nursing said the Trust and the Nursing and Midwifery Council (NMC) would send reminders so this should not happen.     

Anne Grocock asked whether the continuing professional development (CPD) levels for nurses were yearly or three yearly as it was not clear from the policy.  The Deputy Director of Nursing said it was 3 yearly and agreed to clarify this in the policy. She explained that a number of training sessions had been held with high uptake and said the NMC guidance is very clear. 

The Committee approved the policy with amendments.  
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	Use of Blanket Restrictions on Mental Health Wards

The Deputy Director of Nursing presented paper QC 33/2017 and reported that the Trust had done a lot of work on blanket restrictions however there were pockets where this still happened. The CQC were clear that items can be banned for health and safety reasons. She said staff need to understand what items can and cannot be held by patients on the wards and ensure clear rational is recorded in risk assessments and care plans. 

Rob Bale said there had been a lot of changes in the past year and there was now a much more personalised approach.  
The Trust Chair asked whether this approach would satisfy the CQC and the Deputy Director of Nursing said she had not heard any concerns from the CQC and when they have visited they have made comments that wards had dramatically improved. 
Anne Grocock asked whether the recommendation about a policy had been progressed. The Deputy Director of Nursing said the policy was still being developed and would be circulated for approval when ready.  
The Committee noted the report.  
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	Safety Sub Committee Escalation Report

Jane Kershaw presented paper QC 34/2017 which included a review of incidents, serious incidents, restrictive practice, learning from deaths, an update on Regulation 28s and annual statements on fire safety and health and safety. 

The Trust Chair noted the high level of ligature incidents reported on Highfield and Marlborough House Swindon. Jane Kershaw explained these incidents were not due to environmental risks and were a result of young people improvising with various items including shoe laces. Kate Riddle said work was underway with young people regarding ligature risks. 

Anne Grocock said documentation and staffing levels were recurrent themes and asked that a summary of actions are included for each theme in future reports so the Committee can see what action has been undertaken.  
Anne Grocock asked what the new procedure is for cover arrangements when staff are on leave. Jane Kershaw said it had been agreed that if someone is off for more than 1-2 weeks then someone else would take over the patients and contact them all. Anne Grocock said that concerns had been expressed to her that people email staff and don’t get a response. Jane Kershaw said the new Information Governance policy makes recommendations about email communication with patients which should help this. Rob Bale added that all teams should proactively be working in a multidisciplinary model so there should always be someone who can respond to patients. 

Sula Wiltshire asked what had reduced the level of violence and aggression on Sandford Ward. Jane Kershaw explained that the Medical Director and Chief Operating Officer had both spent some time on the ward to support staff and reduced the number of beds. 

Jonathan Asbridge asked whether table 1 included incidents for the three high acuity patients and Jane Kershaw confirmed that it did. Jonathan Asbridge asked if those incidents could be looked at separately to see whether they are affecting care of the rest of the patients. 

Jonathan Asbridge asked how the staff on Ruby Ward were. Rob Bale said staff had an away day recently to look at incidents and how to move forward. He said staff were well engaged and wanted to improve things. 

The Trust Chair asked whether there were any consequences for late serious incidents reports. Jane Kershaw said consequences were reputational. She explained that the number of delayed reports had significantly reduced and this one was the first since November 2016. Buckinghamshire Clinical Commissioning Group had been kept updated throughout the process. 

The Trust Chair asked whether any risks have been identified with regard to cladding. Jane Kershaw said there are no concerns as the Trust has a thorough fire inspection programme and does not use this cladding or have any high buildings. 
The Committee noted the report.
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	Training and Education Report 

The Deputy Director of Nursing presented paper QC 37/2017. 

Sula Wiltshire noted there had been lots of innovation and said she would pick up with the Director of Nursing on how to work across the system. 

The Chair noted infection control compliance was less than 80% and asked what work was underway to improve this. The Deputy Director of Nursing said there was frustration in Learning and Development about the level of attendance on all courses. All clinical areas are looking at improving access to training for staff. 
The Committee noted the report.

	

	10. 
a
b
c

	Well Led Sub Committee Escalation Report 

The Chief Executive provided an oral update and highlighted the three main areas of priority were bullying and harassment; well-led review; and performance reporting. 
The Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary reminded members that the Well Led Sub Committee was also overseeing the development of a partnership framework. 

The Committee noted the oral update. 
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	Patient Experience and Involvement Report 

Jane Kershaw presented paper QC 39/2017 and highlighted the main focus for the next year would be communication with patients and carers. She reported that although the Patient Experience and Involvement Strategy was approved in April 2016, there were still some funding issues.  

Jane Kershaw provided an update on Iwantgreatcare and said this was being used by 231 clinical teams across the Trust. She reported that since the introduction of Iwantgreatcare there had been 6283 pieces of feedback received with an average rating of 4.5 out of 5.  
Jane Kershaw reported that the Carer Strategy was re-launched in June as part of Carer Week. 

She reported that the Friend and Family Test results have improved steadily and was at 97% for community physical health and 86% for mental health. Provisional results for the annual national patient survey for mental health service users showed the Trust was above the national average in many areas. 

The Chair asked that communication, information sharing with patients and transition between care pathways are priorities in the new work plan.  

Anne Grocock asked whether there were dedicated people leading on patient experience and involvement in each Directorate. Jane Kershaw said all Directorates have leads in place however the Older People Directorate have a slightly different arrangement.
Anne Grocock asked how patient experience and involvement would incorporate the Learning Disabilities (LD) Service. Jane Kershaw explained there was lots of engagement happening with LD staff and carers and there would be a dedicated patient experience role for the LD Service. She said that the service would continue to use their own feedback mechanisms initially rather than move over to Iwantgreatcare. 

The Chair asked the Committee to support the Executive Team to give funding for the patient experience strategy. 

The Committee noted the report. 
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	Director of Infection Prevention and Control Annual Report 

The Deputy Director of Nursing presented paper QC 40/2017 and highlighted sustained improvement with infection control audits. Monthly meetings were going ahead with partner organisations and the Trust continued to collaborate with the Allied Health Science Network (AHSN). 

Sula Wiltshire noted that sepsis was not included in the report and Pete McGrane agreed to ask Helen Bosley to include this in future. 
The Committee noted the report. 
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	Thematic Review of Mental Health Services 

Jane Kershaw presented paper QC 41/2017 and explained the report into mental health services provided by the Trust had been requested by NHS England for the Thames Valley Quality Surveillance Group.
The report was well received and the only observation from NHS England was that harm free care was not quite as high compared to other trusts. She noted the mental health safety thermometer was not a mandatory monthly audit and the results were not published so the Trust were unable to benchmark results.

Jonathan Asbridge asked who the Thames Valley Quality Surveillance Group were. Sula Wiltshire explained this group was set up by NHS England following the Mid Staffordshire Enquiry and is made up of commissioners, NHS Improvement, NHS England, CQC and Healthwatch. The group looks at any early intelligence and what additional action can be undertaken. 

Sula Wiltshire said she would suggest to the group that they hold a quality summit on specialist commissioning. 
Anne Grocock noted the Trust was ranked lowest for staff not reporting incidents and near misses (staff survey) but have the highest level of incident reporting. Jane Kershaw explained that this information comes from two different sources and said it was possible that staff just thought they were not reporting enough when they actually were.  

Kate Riddle suggested looking at the staff survey results by professional group to see if there was a particular group not reporting enough. 

The Committee noted the report. 


	

	14. 
a
b
	Mental Health Homicides and Domestic Homicide Reviews 
Jane Kershaw presented paper QC 42/2017 and explained this report included the 11 homicides that had occurred involving current or past patients as a victim or perpetrator since April 2011. She said all actions had been completed for all completed serious incidents and independent investigations. 
The Committee noted the report. 


	

	15. 
a
	Oxfordshire Joint Management Group Minutes 
The Committee noted the minutes. 


	

	16. 
a
	Buckinghamshire Joint Management Group Minutes 

The Committee noted the minutes. 


	

	17.

a
	Any Other Business

Sue Haynes Retirement 
The Trust Chair informed the Committee that this was Sue Haynes last meeting before retirement. He thanked Sue for everything she had done for the Trust and the Committee. 


	

	The meeting was closed at: 11:52

	Date of next meeting:  Friday 01 September 2017 13:00-17:00 Unipart Conference Centre (Caring and Responsive Sub-Committee in attendance)

	


BOD 123//2017


(Agenda item: 19(d))
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